
DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 28th of June 2016 at 7.00 p.m.
In the Village Hall, Durrington Village Hall
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mrs S Paines
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mr J Todd, Mrs P Taylor, Mr W Clarke, Mr R Deakins, Mr A Lund, Mr D Healing, Mrs M Wardell, Mr J Mills, Mr S Botham, Mrs B Elkins
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)

Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)
PC Jayne Wilby

PCSO Will Todd

3 members of the public

	


POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES

PC Wilby and PCSO Todd provided feedback following the Summer Solstice, extra patrols had been in operation, these will continue throughout the Euro 2016 Football campaign.  Their current priority is providing awareness around theft from vehicles left at beauty spots and thefts from vans in the area.  They are also warning people about cold callers as these have led to ‘distraction burglaries’ in other areas.  PC Wilby reported that the new policing model that is rolling out within Wiltshire will come into effect in our area from the 1st of October.
CRIME PREVENTION 

Cllr W Clarke report on the Neighbourhood Watch AGM that he had attended on the 25th of June.  A booklet titled ‘You Community Safety Information Pack’ containing various information leaflets was provided at the AGM.  Cllr Clarke will endeavor to get some more to pass to groups within the village.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES 
Cllrs S Rennie, S Armstrong-Watkins, S Pick and D Goodman
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – There were no declarations of interest
3. MINUTES – It was RESOLVED to approve the Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on the 31st of May 2016.
4. REPORT by the Chairman of the Town Council 
 
I visited our Open Gardens again in June and once again they were a delight to see.
On Sunday the 12th of June we held Afternoon Tea in the Village Hall for the Over 60s to celebrate the Queen’s 90th Birthday, around 60 residents tucked in to sandwiches and cakes and we toasted Her Majesty.  Thank you to everyone who attended and also those who helped with the spread.

I’ve received an invite from Amesbury Town Council to attend the Battle of the Somme Commemorations being held on the 1st of July, unfortunately I am unable to attend but Cllr John Mills will go on our behalf.

I opened the cemetery footpath on the 10th of June along with some residents and Wiltshire Councillor Graham Wright who has long campaigned for the path.  A special thank you goes to the former clerk Mary Towle who instigated and also campaigned for the path to be built.

It was great to see that our former councillor John Rodell has been awarded an MBE in the Queen’s Birthday Honours – congratulations John.

5. WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
River Park Walk – Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins.  Councillors and villagers turned out on ‘Clean for the Queen’ day and joined together in clearing a large section of the pathways.  The pathways are now more accessible to all who wish to enjoy their time there.  I would like to propose a re-visit of the area in a few weeks time.  Thanks to everyone who helped on the day.
Allotments – Cllr S Armstrong-Watkins.  I’ve visited the 2 allotment areas on a small number of occasions and introduced myself to some of the allotment holders there.  Listening to their issues and queries, I have decided to hold meetings/gatherings there in the near future to discuss their issues as a group.  Generally speaking the allotments seem to be in fine order.  I will keep my eye on the 2 areas frequently and intend to keep it in the manner intended i.e. smart, amenable and enjoyable for the holders. I will assist the allotment holders where necessary and where applicable.
13.
REPORT by the clerk 
 
I attended a recent meeting about the Parish Steward Scheme, that Ringway are reintroducing in the county.  The scheme will roll-out in October, our area will be allocated a steward who will be able to conduct certain discretionary jobs for us (strimming verges, weed killing, cleaning signs, drain/gully cleaning etc) that we will have prioritised.  We will be allocated a day per month for 10 months of the year for our priority work to be conducted.  

Over the weekend of 11th and 12th of June I joined councillors and volunteers as we ‘Cleaned for the Queen’ and then celebrated with a family sports festival.  Our new chairs and tables (courtesy of an Amesbury Area Board Grant) were put to good use, with villagers enjoying, tea and homemade cakes throughout the afternoon on the 12th with various competitions taking place for the children on the Recreation Ground.  Children also received a free ice cream to round off the day.  I have completed my first piece of formal clerk’s training, the Introduction to Local Council Administration, I have been studying this over the past few months, it will provide a good basis for me to make a start on CiLCA later in the year.  I have been dealing with frequent complaints about overgrown bushes and shrubs at various properties around the village.  Leaflets and letters have already been sent out to some residents.  

14.
REPORT by Wiltshire Councillor
 
I have to report that WC have changed the grass cutting schedules for amenity and roadside grass. I see these changes, which are all about saving money, as a negative and they will mean untidy grass amenity land and increased danger at road junctions especially on A and B roads.  I ask DTC to formally complain to the Area Board.  The clerk will write a letter of complaint to Wiltshire Council and the Amesbury Area Board.
 
By working with the Police, Garrison and WC, I am pleased to report that the summer solstice came and went peacefully.   
 
The Charles Rd garage refurbishment is well underway and the new bungalows that are to be built are out to tender, with the intention to start building this summer/autumn.  
 
I was delighted to help with the Town Council Queens birthday celebrations. 
 
As the new WC Area Board Vice Chairman, I will be helping to make positive changes and bring solutions to local issues that the 22 Town and Parish Councils within our community have. This was always the prime role of the Area Board.
 
Meetings are planned for the Larkhill Community Partnership as there are lots of positives to celebrate around Army Rebasing.
 
I have received many concerns about the proposed application for a Kebab Van to be positioned on the old section of the Netheravon Road, opposite the Telephone Exchange, and where the recycling bins used to be located. 
 
I followed the application through from a local group that was supported by DTC, re making the Plough Public House a 'Community Asset'; it has been recognised and fully registered by WC. 
 
I have received even more requests for additional Double yellow lines within Durrington and Larkhill and I urge DTC to ask for a yellow lines review via WC CATG as soon as possible.  
 
After years of requests from me, Persimmon Homes face legal action from WC because they have failed to address construction issues at Avon Fields e.g. street lights not working and safety issues around roads and pavements.  
 
15.
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended
World Heritage Site Management Plan Update – Cllr John Mills 
 I attended a meeting on 13 June, the purpose of which was for the General Manager of Stonehenge, the Police, and other stakeholders, to outline the arrangements for the Summer Solstice on 21June. It was obvious to me that a great deal of thought by all concerned had gone into this, and that the arrangements were entirely satisfactory. The introduction of the new parking charge was to cover the increase in the rental for the fields used for parking, and an increase in Police activity (eg the provision of low loaders for the removal of illegally or dangerously parked vehicles etc). The arrangements seemed to me to be entirely satisfactory, and thus far there do not appear to have been any great problems. I was also pleased to congratulate Inspector Minty on his promotion to Superintendent.
 I attended a meeting at Woodhenge on 22 June, the purpose of which was to discuss the general improvement and upkeep of Woodhenge. Representatives from WCC and Amesbury TC were also in attendance. I reiterated the comments which I had made at a previous Scoping Meeting - ie that whilst we fully understand the need to maintain the efficacy of the site, DTC is neither funded or equipped for this, and therefore any assistance would be strictly on a voluntary basis. Should any Councillors be interested in this, or know of anyone who might be, please let me know.

16.
ACCOUNTS – The Council RESOLVED to approve the debits and cheques for June 2016 and approved the bank reconciliations for May 2016.
	Description
	Debit

	Durrington In Bloom - Graham Wright Printing
	         6.00

	Office Stationary - Viking
	17.72 

	RG Equipment - Fenland Leisure
	43.20 

	Ground Maintenance - Hurdcotts
	1142.02 

	RG and VH Lighting Checks and New Emergency Lights -  Keith Burningham
	850.52 

	VH General Maintenance - G Podmore
	25.00 

	VH General Maintenance - Bits and Pieces
	38.35 

	Community Events - Marion Wardell
	16.90 

	Subscriptions - Community First
	36.00 

	Office Stationary - The Consortium
	33.90 

	VH General Maintenance - The Consortium
	52.88 

	Queen’s Birthday Pavilion Equip - The Consortium
	990.91 

	Community Events - Sue Paines
	119.44 

	CE Maintenance and Skips - E Parker plants
	22.00 

	Queen’s Birthday Pavilion Equip – Nisbetts
	260.89

	Community Events - Sarah Tucker
	143.81 

	Miscellaneous Office - S Tucker anti virus
	89.99 

	Salaries and HMRC
	 6903.21 

	Totals
	10792.74


17.
PROPOSALS 

 a.
The Council considered the Street Trading Application for Stonehenge Bicycle Trading Company, it supported the application but provided comments to Wiltshire Council about parking, toilets and litter.

b.
The Council considered the Street Trading Application for a Kebab van on the Old Netheravon Road by the Stonehenge Inn and voted unanimously against the application, providing comments for Wiltshire Council to consider about litter/pest control, noise/smell pollution, toiliets, opening hours, parking/access and the overall requirement for this type of vending stall in the village.

c.
The Council RESOLVED to enter into a 3 year contract for the lease of a multifunctional printer (no interest charged), at the end of the period the Council would own the machine.   

d.
The Council RESOLVED in principle to allow Sunday Funday (last Sunday in August) to extend its event to cover the Saturday evening 7-10pm to include a bar, food, bouncy castle, arena with DJ music (60’s until present day).  The event organisers would be required to provide a detailed plan for the event to the Council.

e.
The Council RESOLVED to allow Wind in the Willows Pre-School to extend their use of the Pavilion to 48 weeks per year.  The Council will consider revising the opening weeks for the Village Hall from August 2017 later in the year.  

f.
The Council RESOLVED to provide articles for the Stonehenge Trader/Journal/Dispatch to promote the Town Council.

g.
The Council RESOLVED to rename Bluez n Zuz Disco to Bluez Disco.



h.
Following the discussion topic on the use of The Ham Centre, the Council approved to continue with the current users (Youth Club, Bridging Project, The Bridge, DCC Office/storage).  However, given the uncertainty over the future lease post November it was decided to delay any decision over future potential use by other users until a decision about the future of the centre was known.  Conditions of use for current users will be drawn up. 
18.
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk
19.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – All 3 members of the public in attendance at the meeting had come to express their concerns about the Street Trading Application at Proposal 17b above.
19.
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.

There was no confidential business.
Signed




Chairman                        Date


                                                                             


